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CAPITAL PROGRAMME/PROJECTS BOARDS – PROGRESS UPDATE

1.
INTRODUCTION

1.1 The Capital Projects Board was established during 2005 to review and make recommendations for capital projects. It was decided in July 2006 that this function should be split between a Capital Projects Board and a Capital Programme Board to allow better monitoring of the Council’s capital programme.

1.2
This report provides an update on the work of both Boards since the initial meetings in July 2006.

2.
CAPITAL PROGRAMMES BOARD

2.1 The role of the Capital Programme Board is to recommend approval of capital bids for formal consideration through the budget process, and to provide strategic overview and monitoring of existing projects within the capital programme.

2.2 The first meeting of the Programme Board was a joint meeting with the Projects Board. This enabled all parties to agree the way forward and to outline roles and responsibilities with regard to capital schemes. A further joint meeting took place several months later to assess the work of the Projects Board and to discuss any major issues in the current capital programme. The position regarding the Housing schemes was highlighted at this meeting, and an update was presented by the Housing Manager (see paragraph 3.7). 

2.3 The new monitoring system has now been in place for six months and it is recognised that the work of both Boards needs to be communicated to existing and potential project managers. To this end, the Programme Board will shortly make a presentation to the Management Briefing to explain the revised procedures and information required to progress a capital scheme.

2.4 The Capital Programmes Board reports to the SMT and CROS on a quarterly basis.

3. CAPITAL PROJECTS BOARD

3.1 The role of the Capital Projects Board is to monitor individual schemes from initial bids to final completion to ensure that schemes are delivered on time and within budget. 

3.2 In practice, this involves assessing bid forms for new schemes to ensure that all relevant information is included, providing advice on what is required, and referring bids on to the Programme Board for recommendation/approval. Existing schemes are also monitored to ensure that they are completed within agreed parameters. 

3.3 It has been acknowledged that before a new scheme can be approved, a large amount of information is required to assess the merits of the scheme and decide whether it can be aligned to the Council’s priorities. To this end, the Projects Board has spent some time designing a form to include all the relevant information. This form, based on PRINCE2 project management methodology, is vital to ensuring that the project meets all of the key objectives (achievement towards corporate priorities, available resources, levels of funding, realistic timeframes, risk, quality etc.), and it will form the basis of the business case required to progress the scheme to the next stage. The form is currently being trialled on new projects, and will be refined as required. 

3.4 Bids for new capital schemes for 2007/08 have been evaluated by the Projects Board, and requests have been made to Project Managers to complete the new forms (see paragraph 3.3) for these schemes. One scheme was dropped, and the remaining four went forward to be included in the proposed budget for 2007/08.

3.5 The Board has met monthly since its inception and at each meeting it reviews the position of existing capital schemes. It was clear at an early stage that a number of capital schemes would slip into future years and work is ongoing to quantify the level of carry forwards from 2006/07 in the light of current progress. This will involve ensuring that budgets are correctly profiled into the correct year to avoid repetition of the slippage situation. The Council has a history of high levels of slippage in the capital programme, and it is envisaged that the work of the Projects Board will contribute to profiling budgets in the correct year to improve budget monitoring.

3.6 Following several queries during the 2005/06 audit, the need to ensure that expenditure was correctly classified between revenue and capital has been clarified and discussed by the Projects Board. This will be explained to all project managers during future training events.

3.7 During the reviews, the Board has prioritised several schemes for particular attention. These include Housing, the Electronic Document Records Management System and the Community Services software procurement. This has resulted in individual project boards being set up to monitor the specific projects within the schemes and allows a more concentrated effort to be made to deal with issues which may delay completion. The Projects Board provides advice to these individual boards, and a member of the Projects Board sit on the scheme boards and reports progress back to the main board.

3.8 The Capital Projects Board reports to the Programmes Board on a quarterly basis.

4.
CONCLUSION

4.1
The work of both Boards is concentrated over two areas: the existing capital programme and proposed schemes for future years.

4.2 Substantial progress has been made in assessing the current programme and highlighting areas that require further work. The Projects Board strengthens the detailed monitoring of existing schemes by highlighting areas of concern and providing support to project managers. 

4.3
The new procedures for proposed schemes have only been implemented for the 2007/08 budget and it is unlikely that significant progress will be seen until at least the next budget cycle. However, systems are now in place to ensure more rigorous and effective monitoring of all capital schemes.  

5. RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1
That Members note and comment on the work carried out to date by the Capital Programme and Projects Boards. 

ANGELA BROWN

Director of Corporate Services
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Jackie Grierson


Ext:
7289
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